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Dear Ms. President (Mme. Dwarshuis),
Dear colleagues,
Ladies and Gentlemen,
It is my pleasure to welcome you all today to the Committee of the regions for this interesting conference on peri-urban regions. I would like to thank the organisers for their kind invitation and for all the work done; the PURPLE network is yet another example of fruitful cooperation between European regions. Together they are stronger and more able to find solutions to the problems faced by peri-urban regions in Europe. I am also happy to see that this conference is also yet another example of how the CoR intends to continue to offer a platform for discussion to all the regional and local authorities of the EU. 
As I understood, your today's debate will revolve around three big themes:
·  climate change
·  agriculture
·  and territorial cohesion.
It is my view that the three are closely related and interlinked. Territorial cohesion, a long-cherished concept of the CoR that will formally become an objective of the EU cohesion policy thanks to the recently ratified Lisbon Treaty, has a clear environmental and agricultural dimension and, at the same time, the effects of climate change and the impact of agricultural activities are variables that affect the cohesion of the territories of the EU.
In this regard, I would like to recall here that the political work of the CoR has always paid attention to territorial cohesion issues. Throughout its opinions the CoR has continuously stressed the challenges and difficulties encountered by regions in implementing development policies that help all areas, be they rural or urban. But I agree that, as the title of this conferences indicates and as the PURPLE network has very rightly demanded, we should stop thinking only in terms of rural or urban and recognise the role and importance of peri-urban regions. 
First, it must be noted that in many large and medium sized cities, the trend towards a relative decrease in population, accompanied by increasing population levels in the suburbs, that has characterised the past few decades has not yet come to an end. This is one of the major challenges facing our cities, which are losing population to sub-urban areas. No territorial or spatial planning policy can be effective without having carefully examined the long-term demographic trends of cities and regions. At the same time, regional initiatives must be backed up by coherent policy approaches in the Member States concerned
.
In this regard, governance issues must be given appropriate consideration, as well as the need for an integrated approach that includes better partnerships between all levels of governments on a pertinent territorial scale in order to share a consensus on priorities between neighbouring cities and peri-urban regions, and to avoid overlapping in public infrastructure or projects.

Urban areas should build policies that recognise the importance of peri-urban regions. Indeed, just as sometimes peri-urban regions benefit from city services, the city also greatly relies on peri-urban regions for other needs that it cannot adequately meet for itself, such as leisure activities, water supply or food production. It therefore stands to reason that cities need to build partnerships with peri-urban regions since better territorial and regional cooperation could enhance the strategic role of peri-urban regions as bridges that prevent polarisation between urban and rural areas and encourage the utmost use of synergies.

The other big theme of today's meeting has to do with sustainable peri-urban regions and climate change. Let me tell you that I strongly believe that a sustainable region is also a region that fights against climate change. Peri-urban regions, like towns and cities, are key players in the field of energy having responsibilities in numerous activities which deal with planning, investment, procurement, production and consumption. Transport and housing, which are planned for and provided by local and regional authorities, are both areas where significant CO2 reductions and energy savings can be achieved
.

In this context, I would like to recall the Covenant of Mayors with more than 800 European cities pledging to exceed the well-known three "20% targets"
, an EU minimum legal requirement for climate change to be met by 2020. The Covenant of Mayors, launched by the European Commission and strongly supported by the CoR, consists of a formal commitment by adhering cities to go beyond the EU's goals to reduce CO2 emissions through energy efficiency and renewable energy actions. The "Covenant of Mayors" is an excellent opportunity for Mayors to engage citizens in collective and positive action to combat climate change and will enable the European Union to demonstrate true leadership in this sphere.  The CoR fully supports the objectives of the Covenant of Mayors and intends to increase the scope of its activities, and its political relevance in Europe and beyond. In October this year, during the Open Days – European week of Regions and Cities - we started together with the European Commission a serious discussion in order to develop a trans-atlantic partnership between European Cities who joined the Covenant of Mayors and more than 1000 american Cities represented by the US Conference of Mayors. 
Ladies and Gentleman,
The great diversity which is so characteristic of peri-urban Europe can be explained by a number of reasons such as the extent to which agriculture has been modernised in a given country, its level of economic prosperity, geographical location or the number of years it has been in the EU. This diversity is part of Europe's richness, and this "rural aspect" is being seen as more and more of an advantage. 
The CoR has proposed, for example, that an environmental requirement should be introduced to the Structural Funds programmes, in order to better implement energy saving measures in cities, e.g. in transport services and innovative energy use in buildings. I am happy to see that some of these proposals have found their way into the recent changes introduced in the Structural Funds regulations by the European Commission. 
When putting in place housing infrastructure planners need to consider environmentally sustainable options from the beginning. This question should be taken into account when undertaking urban renewal processes and housing interventions. In this respect and in the context of the energy package, the CoR has issued an opinion on the recast of the Directive on the Energy Performance of Buildings with the aim of reducing energy requirements in urban areas
.

Concerning the social pillar, housing is a very important element: working towards safer, cleaner, greener areas of our regions where people are able to develop their lives. Housing is definitely not only about bricks and mortar; housing issues are also about access to employment, transport and services and creating a high-quality environment. 
In conclusion, urban and peri-urban regions are areas where many problems related to environmental protection, climate change and sustainable development are concentrated. The causes of the problems include changes in lifestyle and in demography, but even more commonly, inappropriate development models. Nevertheless, there is no one single model and each region should base its development policy choices on its specific morphology. Be that as it may, it is not a matter of identifying the model or benchmark for the ideal peri-urban region, but of "rethinking" existing models and accommodating the need for different approaches to spatial planning and concepts, in order to make them more balanced and sustainable.
Finally, let me thank the organisers once again for the kind invitation to this meeting and excellent organisation. I am sure that our discussion will allow everybody to take home new knowledge and ideas on the importance of peri-urban regions. 
Thank you for your attention.
� Opinion of the CoR on the 4th Progress Report on Economic and Social Cohesion (CdR/97/2007 fin),


� Opinion of the CoR on ""how regions contribute to achieving European climate change and energy goals, with a special focus on the Covenant of mayors" (CdR 241/2008 fin)


� A 20% increase in energy efficiency by 2020; a 20% reduction in greenhouse gas emissions by 2020; and 20% of energy  consumption  to be met by renewable energy sources by 2020  ( 8,5% at present).


� Opinion of the CoR on "The Energy Performance of Buildings and the Second Strategic Energy Review" (CdR 8/2009 fin)
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